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Hi everyone!

Each year when I look back at everything we’ve 
achieved over the past 12 months I can’t help 
but think how proud Lee must be to look down 
and see all the great work the charity is doing in 
his memory.

It’s not until we look back at the year just gone 
that we begin to actually see what the charity has 
really achieved.  Each day we’re so focused on 
the mission that we don’t always get a chance 
to reflect.  Reviewing the financial information in 
this annual report with the team and comparing 
our stats against our own goals and against 
other charities, I’m so proud of what we have 
been able to do with such little resources.

We are genuinely making a real difference to 
the lives of some very special young people 
and managing to do it with just a handful of 
people.  It’s important to us to get the balance 
just right between building a sustainable and 
robust charity, and having too many people and 
too high costs associated with running it.  We 
joke that no matter how successful the charity 
becomes, we’ll always be under resourced - it’s 
just the way we like it!

2016 saw us deliver more help to bereaved 
Forces children than ever before.  The levels of 
engagement from our beneficiaries shows not 
just much they appreciate the support on offer 
but also how needed it is.  Despite there being 
so many fantastic service charities in the UK no 
one is doing anything similar to Scotty’s when 
it comes to providing day to day support to the 
children of our fallen heroes.

The highlight of the year for me, as ever, was 
the Christmas event, held this time at Condover 
Hall.  We took over the entire site and from 
around 3pm on the Friday afternoon there were 
Scotty Members arriving and the fun beginning!  
To have over 150 beneficiaries all together 
and to put on an event so spectacular was just 
amazing.  We say it every year but again, this 
was the best Christmas event so far.

Our Scotty Breaks remain one of the core 
activities for the charity and a favourite with our 
families.  To think that we provided 265 bereaved 
children with a chance to have a holiday break 
in 2016 fills me with pride.  I know personally 
how important these breaks are to the families 
and the benefit of going on them.  

What has amazed me most in 2016 though is the 
amount of families coming to us for additional 
support.  On one hand I think its incredible that 

they trust us so much 
they would want to 
come to Scotty’s to seek 
this support.  But at the 
same time it saddens 
me that they are having 
to in the first place.

For many families there 
really isn’t any obvious 
support available and 
often the criteria for help 
which is available is 
confusing.

It’s my mission now to 
help bridge this gap.  
Whether support is delivered directly by Scotty’s 
or we are simply helping to signpost existing 
help I can see clearly that our beneficiaries are 
relying on us to help them on this journey.

Our aim for the next couple of years will be 
focused on improving our SUPPORT Programme 
whilst ensuring all the great SMILES and 
STRIDES activities remain popular, engaging 
and relevant. 

I also have one eye on developing a SENIORS 
Programme for those beneficiaries who turn 19 
but still need a support network around them.  
SENIORS will work in a different way to the other 
programmes and will be focused on bereaved 
young people between the ages of 19 and 25.

So much to do and so many plans but of course 
we can’t do it without your continued support.  
Our costs are low but we will need to invest 
more in our fundraising if we are to have a 
chance of putting into place all these exciting 
new projects.

I hope you will continue to help us on our mission 
of supporting bereaved British Forces children 
& young people and to provide a legacy of 
support our fallen heroes would be proud of.

Nikki
Founder
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If 2015 was a year 
of transition and 
consolidation for Scotty’s 
Little Soldiers, 2016 can 
only be described as a 
remarkable success.

Working with such 
limited resources but 
achieving so much, I 
can’t thank the team 
and our amazing 
supporters too much for 
their efforts.

The infrastructure put 
into place during 2015 

paid dividends in 2016.  Of particular success 
was our CRM system, based on the Salesforce 
platform for which we receive free licenses to use, 
which continues to allow us to work efficiently 
and to operate at a level most organisations 
would require significantly more personnel to 
achieve.  Indeed the results achieved by the 
charity in 2016 were accomplished with a team 
of just 4 full time and 2 part time members.

Our supporters continue to allow us to do such 
great work by donating and performing all 
manner of amazing feats to fundraise.  The vast 
majority of our funding to date has come from 
individuals across the UK, without whom the 
charity would be unable to continue.  During 2016 
we also benefited from significant support from 
The Sun newspaper whose Christmas Appeal 
led to large donations from both Morrisons and 
M&S.

We are also grateful to the Trustees of The 
Undentable Trust who kindly donated a holiday 
home following the decision to wind up their 
own charity.  

Nikki’s drive and passion for providing the very 
best support to our bereaved Forces children 
remains as strong and as focused as ever.  
Having shared a similar experience she is in 
the unique position of fully understanding the 
needs of our beneficiaries.

The number of beneficiaries we support 
has continued to grow and our improved 
communications has also led to increased 
engagement with existing Scotty Members.  
Take up of our holiday breaks, events and grant 
schemes has been higher than ever.

As we continue to engage with bereaved families 
we see more and more how little dedicated 
support there is for them.  This has made us 

even more determined to develop our Support 
Programme to ensure they start to receive the 
assistance which is so very needed.

Despite our withdrawal from Afghanistan, more 
and more families continue to come forward for 
help as awareness of Scotty’s and the support 
we offer grows.  We are in no doubt that this 
demand will continue to grow as word spreads 
in the coming years.

Rest assured, with a team as passionate as ours, 
we will be well placed to provide this support 
and continue to #HelpTheirChildrenSmile. 

Stuart Robinson
Chief Executive

An industry leading 87p 
from every pound raised 
is spent on support the 
children our fallen heroes 
leave behind.
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Help to our bereaved British Forces children is delivered through 3 key Assistance Programmes.

Scotty’s Little Soldiers offers assistance to 
children aged 0-19 years who have suffered 
the loss of a parent serving in the British Armed 
Forces.

This support is tri-service, meaning that 
bereaved children & young people from Army, 
Navy or RAF families can benefit as can those 
from Regular or Reserve forces.

Deaths out of service but directly related to the 
parents’ time in the military are also included.  
The rise in levels of PTSD amongst personnel 
returning from conflict has sadly led to an 
increase in those taking their own lives.  Scotty’s 
is on hand to help children who lose a parent in 
this way.

This help is provided through our three 
Assistance Programmes;

• SMILES - fun activities designed to raise a smile.

• SUPPORT - dealing with the emotional side of   

      bereavement.

• STRIDES - Educational & development opportunities.

You can find much more information about 
each Programme on our website at 

www.scottyslittlesoldiers.co.uk.

The STRIDES Programme provides opportunities to help 
with development & building confidence.
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Nikki’s original vision for the charity was 
to help bereaved Forces children to smile 
again.  Today the SMILES Programme 
is still at the very heart of the charity’s 
activities.
SMILES provides a wide range of benefits.  
Group events see bereaved children come 
together and appreciate they aren’t alone.  They 
see that others too share their grief and some 
amazing friendships and bonds are created.

Simple tokens like our AOD Voucher, a gift 
voucher delivered around the anniversary of 
the child’s parents death, reminds them we 
haven’t forgotten their sacrifice.  In fact, of all 
the activities we undertake, this is the one the 
families provide the most positive feedback on.

Special Experiences go down a treat.  We believe 
our beneficiaries deserve to be spoilt every 
once and a while so we take any opportunity 
we can to offer a unique experience throughout 
the year.

There is a key underlying strategy behind the 
SMILES Programme.  Beyond the obvious 
benefits to our Members SMILES provides an 
opportunity for the charity to regularly engage 
with families.  Activities and events take place 
annually and throughout the year, as do the 

tokens sent out to each and every Member.  
This constant engagement builds relationships 
and trust which make contacting us in moments 
of distress so much easier.

We have found that families are making Scotty’s 
their first point of contact for a host of matters.  
Everything from advice on Forces Pensions to 
information on grants available to them from 
other organisations and charities.  

These daily requests for information and advice, 
as well as more serious help with bereavement 
led us to create the SUPPORT Programme.

Our SMILES events come with a guarantee of fun and laughter 
for our beneficiaries.
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The SUPPORT Programme will form the major 
development area for Scotty’s Little Soldiers 
over the next 3-5 years.

On a daily basis we see that the needs of 
bereaved Forces families are not being met and 
there is so much work to be done in this arena.

Our current SUPPORT Programme includes 
a referral partnership with bereavement 
specialists Winston’s Wish.  All Scotty Members 
have access to professional bereavement 
counselling in a project which is funded by Help 
for Heroes.

In addition to counselling we have developed an 
exclusive web portal for families.  The Members 
Zone is a one stop shop of information and 
support.  It features a guardian forum where 
surviving parents offer support and advice to one 
another, access to all the activities provided by 
Scotty’s Little Soldiers including details of all the 
grants available and online holiday bookings.

Our plans for developing SUPPORT in the 
next few years are huge.  We have identified 
the need for a dedicated Support Manager.  
Someone trained to provide advice in times of 
distress, highlight additional support available 
and champion the needs of bereaved Forces 
families in the wider community.

In addition to the Support Manager we will be 
rolling out the second phase of our Members 
Zone portal in 2017.  Including updates to make 
the system more mobile friendly, integrating it 
within our Salesforce CRM and providing online 
grant applications. 

Every Scotty 
Member has access 
to professional 
bereavement 
counselling.
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Members of 
Scotty’s Little 
Soldiers take part 
in a team building 
obstacle course in 
Summer 2016.

STRIDES is our education and development 
Programme and consists largely of a range of 
small grants available to all beneficiaries.

The Scotty Allowance is a small grant of £150 
available to all Members and renewed every 
year.  The Allowance is our most popular grant 
and can be used to contribute toward the cost 
of activities such as music lessons, school trips, 
sports clubs and swimming lessons.

Scotty’s Driving School was introduced for 
Members aged 17+ to help toward the cost of 
driving lessons.  With lots of activities focused 
on supporting younger Members the Driving 
School grant is one of a series of initiatives 
focused on older Members.  7 diving lessons 
grants were issued during 2016.

Likewise Scotty’s Higher Education Grant is 
available to older Scotty Members.  Those 
about to go on to Higher Education are able to 
apply for a £1,000 to assist with course related 
expenses.  There were 2 Higher Education 
grants provided in 2016.

Finally the Super Grant of £1,000 was introduced 
for once in a life time opportunities or moments 
of extreme need.  In 2016 3 Super Grants were 
issued.

In addition to the grant schemes, 2016 saw us 
offer funded places at the Outward Bound Trust 
activity weeks.  Supported financially by the 
Annington Trust, Members are able to attend 
these amazing character building activity weeks 
organised by the long established Outward 
Bound Trust.  

Other development opportunities included 
our Rock Solid Race obstacle course event in 
summer 2016 were a number of beneficiaries 
took part in this team building exercise.  the 
event also saw over 100 fundraisers take part in 
an adults obstacle race in support of Scotty’s.
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The Sun campaign helped to 
raise significant funds in 2016

The vast majority of the charity’s income is 
provided by the Great British public either 
through donations or individual fundraising.

Amazingly to date the charity has not employed 
a fundraising team to help generate income, 
such has been the support by the public.

2016 saw a growth in fundraising income versus 
the previous year, largely thanks to The Sun’s 
‘Smiles at Christmas Campaign’ and to two 
charities who having decided to close down 
their activities made large donations to Scotty’s.

We were grateful to both the Undentable 
Trust and A Soldiers Journey for their kind 
contributions to our work.

Likewise the charity continued to be the 
beneficiary of The Monopoly Network annual 
charity ball in London and the Trustees would 
like to thank Simon and the team for this 
continued support.

The lack of a dedicated fundraising team has 
allowed the charity to keep it’s fundraising 
costs to an absolute minimum.  For 2016 our 
Fundraising Ratio, a formula often used to 
calculate how efficient charities are in their 
fundraising, was just 13.2%.  That means it 
takes us just 13p to raise every £1 of fundraising 
income.  Typically charities within our operating 

area are delivering fundraising ratios in the 
region of 25%.

The Trustee board does however recognise 
that in order to meet the future needs of our 
beneficiaries and to implement some of the 
amazing Support plans we have developed, 
the charity will need to take a ‘step up’ in its 
fundraising activity.

Focus will remain on achieving significantly 
better than average fundraising efficiency but the 
Trustees will work with the Senior Management 
to recruit one or more new team members to 
help develop a fundraising strategy in 2017.

89p in every pound is spent delivering assistance
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Over 100 fundraisers took part in our muddy Obstacle Challenge

The focus for the new fundraising team will be 
on;

• Developing our corporate partnerships

• Creating a network of community groups in 

key locations around the UK

• Continuing to raise further awareness of the 

charity in order to recruit more supporters

• Engaging with these supporters to convert 

them to fundraisers and regular givers.

Within our existing fundraiser base challenge 
events remain the most popular way to ‘get 
involved’ with running activity as a clear 
favourite.

Running events have been buoyed by the 
recent success of mud runs and obstacles 
races and Scotty’s benefited from over 100 
supporters taking part in the Rock Solid Race 
event at Silverstone in October 2016.  A number 
of beneficiaries also took part in the children’s 
event the same weekend.

As well as fundraisers securing their own places 
at events we have our own dedicated website 
offering charity places at numerous different 
challenges in the UK and beyond.  These events 
are organised by established providers such 
as Discover Adventure, Action Challenges, 

Spartan Race and Click n Jump.

Fundraisers who reach a sponsorship target 
of £50 receive a free Scotty’s Fundraising 
Headband and those who raise over £150 
receive a charity running vest.

Many fundraisers also choose to support the 
charity by purchasing items from our online store 
which stocks clothing such as hooded tops, 
t-shirts, and running vests, as well as general 
merchandise like key rings and wristbands.  

All profits from the sale of these items are 
donated to the charity and no third parties or 
individuals benefit from this trading activity.
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The charity’s main focus for 2017-2019 will be 
two-fold;

1. Developing the SUPPORT Programme to 
satisfy the needs of our beneficiaries.

2. Developing the internal infrastructure 
required to ensure long term sustainability of 
the charity.

The primary objectives for developing the 
SUPPORT Programme will be centred around 
the funding of a Family Support Manager to 
provide a first point of contact for families and 
to assist with providing or highlighting relevant 
support required, and also the funding of an 
initiative called the Good Grief Camp, which 
has had significant success in the United States 
supporting bereaved Military children.

The Good Grief Camp will involve a weekend 
of fun activities with an underlying therapeutic 
aim.  Every child present will be assign their 
very own Mentor for the weekend.

In terms of infrastructure, the Trustees have 
highlighted a number of targets for 2017/18;

• Recruitment of fundraising personnel to 
assist with the generation of incoming funds 
- currently the charity has no fundraising 
personnel working for it, a remarkable 

statistic in today’s third sector.
• Dissolving the existing Scotty’s Little Soldiers 

Trust and forming a new CIO body which will 
be much more relevant given the size and 
direction the charity has taken.

• Recruitment of additional Trustees to the 
board.  Following the completion of the CIO 
project the Trustees will begin recruitment of 
at least two new members for 2017.  

As ever we remain focused on our core mission:

‘We want every bereaved British Forces child to 
have access to the very best emotional support, 
outstanding development opportunities and the 

chance to smile again’

And our 3 main objectives:

1. To provide relevant and genuinely beneficial 
support to bereaved British Forces children which 
has a profoundly positive impact on their future 
lives.

2. To make this support available to as many 
bereaved British Forces children as possible.

3. To build a respected and sustainable charity 
which is able to fulfil objectives 1 & 2 for as long is 
required by our beneficiaries.
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